February 19, 2007

Minutes of call with Mr. K.T. Meril, co-ordinator of Aralu

Call attendees – Meril, Shankar (project steward)

The purpose of this call primarily was to discuss the budgets sent by Aralu for the Pre-primary Centre and the Belaku residential home. There has been a slight increase in the funds allotted for each item in the budget, which Meril says is keeping in terms with the increases in prices. 

Belaku budget 

As far as the Belaku budget goes, the increase in costs related to food, clothing and daily necessities seems reasonable for an annual increase. The increase in government school fees (which includes examination for semester exams three times in a year) also seems reasonable. 

We spoke about the cost of electricity in the Belaku residential home. Meril admitted the bills were high but did not why. He said he would talk to the authorities. The electricity utilization is 4 lights – 60W Bulbs and 3 fans. He said for a period of 3 months he has been getting a bill of Rs. 9000. I am not exactly sure of the electricity rates at the current juncture but my gut feeling is the costs seem too high. Either this could be due to faulty metering or usage issues. The availability of electricity is another issue we discussed. The area continues to get electricity in shifts. For one week, the power supply is from 6 am – 10 am, while the alternating week it would be 1 pm –6 pm. Light though is available since that is supplied in single line. They are currently managing with two-three chargeable batteries. In the summer, given the unbearable heat is an added factor it becomes all the more difficult. Given this, we felt that developing a good solar powered system would be the alternative. The solar proposal is already being developed in Chicago. However, both Meril and myself felt that we should not rush in it, though the problems may suggest otherwise, since the solar energy equipment needs to be the appropriate one and also there needs to be training imparted to them to be able to use the equipment. Meril said that he has a few people who could be sent for training. This would be incorporated into the solar proposal. 

Fuel expenses – Detailed are awaited from Meril and would need to be compared with the cost involved in the solar energy proposal and probably other non-conventional sources of energy. 

Medical expenses – For the children residing in Belaku, Meril brings in private doctor for weekly check ups. If any of them fall ill, then they are taken to the local doctor. Expenses also include normal medicines such as crocin, paracetamol, etc. I also discussed with Meril the prevalence of any water borne or food borne or any sort of infectious diseases in the area. Meril was fairly confident that the water is of good quality and except for usual diseases there are no outbreaks that they have had to consider. 

“New request” - Latrines – Meril said that the latrines facilities have breaking down slowly and would need repair soon. They are still functional but the tank for storage of water, pipes and the doors need repairs. Currently there are four latrines, two for boys and two for girls. This has not been included in the budget. But in my opinion, we should include it into the budget. I would present this as an action item when we discuss the budget and would request its incorporation into the budget. If incorporated into the budget, Meril would send a separate mini-proposal for the repairs required. He estimates the cost to be around Rs. 6000 but the actual figure cannot be determined at this juncture. He also explained that in Belaku they try and inculcate the practice of using latrines but elsewhere in the area there are not many functioning latrines and children generally tend to use the outdoors. 

The travel expenses in the budget have been introduced into the budget this time. They include the cost to bring provisions, vegetables and other supplies to the residential home. It also includes the cost involved in taking the children when sick to the doctor or the hospital. It would also include the cost involved for commuting of the staff. 

The tuition teacher Rebecca’s honorarium has been increased. The same is true for the helper lady. Both of these increases seem reasonable. Educational material costs include study materials for the children and stationery. There is another item in the budget, general education materials. I asked Meril to differentiate between the two and he said that the two were different. General education materials include school supplies such as uniform, bags, socks, shoes, etc for the children.

The exposure fees are for the outing organized by the school. The government school organizes the trip and Aralu pays the cost of the trip for the children from Belaku residential home. I have requested Meril to send us more detailed information on the exposure trip, though he did say that it is more like a picnic or an outing for the kids to have fun and not necessarily anything educational. 

From this year, Aralu is also organizing an exposure trip. The details of this would be sent after they plan it. 

Playing equipment – Since some of the playing equipment has either broken or some new playing items need to be purchased. In the last budget, the playing equipment funding was turned down because we felt the funds asked were too high and also similar to previously requested funds in the past years budgets. This year they are specifically mentioning what they are asking and the funds requested seem reasonable. 

They have employed a part time watchman in the night and the cost of that has been included in the budget. Primarily, the watchman is to look after the children and will not be involved in any other activities on the plantation or in the residential home. 

Accountant – The accountant has been included in both the PPC and the Belaku budgets. Meril said that payment to the accountant had been divided between the two budgets. It is still one accountant only. 

Criteria for entry into the residential home

Usually it is based on a number of factors; such as the learning levels of the children; for instance are they slow learners, do they have a lower aptitude than required for their age as regards to learning. It also depends on what is the necessity for the child to be admitted, if the child’s family (immediate parents or guardians) do not have the resources to support the child, if one or both of the parents are deceased or cease to take care of the child, etc. A family visit is conducted and the decision is based on the cumulative of all these. 

Plantation

The plantation has been developing well. They managed to generate Rs. 8000 through sales from the plantation last year. However, they are having issues with the water pump; electricity is a key problem. 

Pre-primary center in Yedlapur

We discussed what staff training includes. The funds allocated for this are used to send the teachers for training. Recently there was a workshop to which the teachers were sent. Details of this are awaited. Meril believes that these training opportunities help the teachers a lot and they are excited to attend more of these. 

Children’s camp

Aralu organizes a children camp every year. There are photos of this available on the project web page. I have requested Meril to send details of the children’s camp as well. 

Anganwadi – The Anganwadi in Kamthana is still not operational. There seems to be some issues with the construction. At the end of 2005, the Kamthana Pre-primary center was closed down and the children were to be sent to this Anganwadi. As a stop gap option, due to the delays, they are being sent to a nearby Anganwadi. Mid day meals are being provided at the Anganwadi. A helper lady accompanies them there. Meril is working with the local authorities to get the Anganwadi working as soon as possible. 

Bridge school

Aralu runs a bridge school in the Residential home. The bridge school does not receive funding from Asha but from some other source. The bridge school runs from December to May. The government schools begin in June. So it provides an opportunity to dropouts to be able to be helped before the government school semester begins. There are two teachers Sangeeta and Sulekha; 21 children are in bridge school this year, though Meril said 85 enrolled but many come and go and have to be pressurized to attend the bridge school. A number of the children work as wage labourers or in hotels or constructions etc and that adds to the problem. Aralu also runs NFE centers – night schools, where in such children could be helped. 

Situation in government schools

The scenario in government schools in the area is not very great but Meril says improvements have been happening slowly. Currently there are few teachers – the student to teacher ratio is very high, teachers usually teach multiple classes sometimes. Classes are fused for instance, classes 1-4 is one section. The general qualification of the teachers is PUC II yr (equivalent of 12th grade). Some of the teachers have obtained a 2 yr training and are doing a good job. However, most have only a 6 month training and are pretty careless and treat it as a money earning option only. Text books only are supplied by the government schools and that too for only 6th to 8th grade, not for any of the lower classes. All other stationery and educational needs have to be met by the students. This is the reason in the Belaku budget we have two sets of educational materials item. 

Talking about some slightly more long term ideas (no time frame has been discussed for any of these)– 

1. Meril felt that probably opening 2-3 more Pre-primary centers in some of the other areas would be an option to go with sometime in the future. 

2. They would like to expand the number of children in Belaku to 35 from the current 20. Meril would like to see this achieved by next year). 

3. Now that they have a telephone line in the Belaku residential home, we also discussed the possibility of setting up a computer in the Belaku residential home and having internet access for the children. Also given the fact that a bridge school is run in the premises, it would be an idea whose implementation would definitely be beneficial. 

Meril has requested some immediate funds. The need for these funds arises in particular for Belaku. The funding period for Belaku is from January to December. Given that the new budget for the next year comes in only by January and by the time it is approved it is usually March, in these three months the projects basically runs on bare minimum funds remaining from the last year. We need to figure out how to work this out.  

February 20, 2007

I spoke to Meril about moving the period of funding for Belaku from Jan to Dec to April to March. This would ensure that there would be no time period in which they would have no funds or lack of funds.

Since in the current scenario, the budget usually comes in January for approval and by the time we approve it is March. First installment funds are sent only in April usually. 

With the PPC, that is not an issue since the first round of funds goes in April and covers for 6 months till Sep. The second round of funding covers Oct to March. The idea is to incorporate a similar system of funding for Belaku. 

To achieve this, I have requested Meril to send me an interim budget from Jan 07 to March 07. We could then send the funds for this period to help them carry on their work unhindered. The budget that has been already sent would be pushed to April 07 to March 08 and pending approval at the chapter level those funds would be released in two installments one in April and the other in September. 


New request - Two-wheeler

Meril also made another request. They currently have one two wheeler – Yamaha motorcycle. This has been procured through TDH funds. They are having problems with buying provisions, supplies, taking the children to doctor if sick, etc. He would like to know if we could approve an additional item in this years Belaku budget to purchase a two-wheeler. 


